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1. Introduction by the Chairman of the Commission
After extending a cordial welcome to the members of the 
Commission attending the meeting, the Chairman said there 
was a paradox between the very name of the Commission and 
the situation prevailing in the world. On reflection, he 
saw that as an encouragement to make a tangible 
contribution, however modest, towards improving the 
situation of victims and the most vulnerable groups.

Mr. Weber tendered the best wishes of the Federation for 
the success of the meeting and work of the Peace 
Commission, adding that he had participated in it himself 
as representative of the Canadian Red Cross until 1986.

2. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted.

3. Adoption of the summary record of the 34th meeting of the 
Commission (14 and 15 October 1992)
The summary record was adopted subject to an amendment 
requested by the French Red Cross (only French text 
affected).

4. Information on the draft study entrusted to the Henry 
Dunant Institute (HDI) on the basis of the list of 
priorities drawn up by the Commission after its meeting of 
14 and 15 October 1992

4.1 Draft study on the role of National Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies in the prevention of problems involving 
minorities
The Chairman invited Mr. Sandoz to introduce the topic.

Mr. Sandoz prefaced his introduction by saying that it 
would be for those drafting the study at the HDI to develop 
the theme. Personally, he felt that the very title of the 
study reflected one of the central and representative 
aspects of what the Commission and the Movement should be 
doing in connection with peace, since there were now 
throughout the world acute tensions related to the problems 
of minorities and the emergence of nationalism.

It was appropriate for the Movement to examine its 
possibilities for action and to determine the extent to 
which it could help reduce tensions and avoid tragedies.

By virtue of its Principles, and more specifically its 
universality, impartiality and neutrality, the Movement 
could be in a position to make an active contribution.

In its work, the aim of a National Society was to reach the 
entire community in its country. That meant helping to 
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bring the different groups together, reducing tension and 
playing a part in preventing conflicts.

Such an approach, aimed at identifying the role of the 
Movement, should help to elicit practical proposals. 
Seeking to define what the Movement could do would require 
a look at what already had been done. In other words, 
National Societies which had practical experience should 
get together and consider what other National Societies 
could do.

Mr. Toman fully agreed that emphasis should be placed on 
the specific and practical aspects that the study should 
point up. He invited Mr. Chopard to fill in the details.

Mr. Chopard, too, stressed the desirability of finding 
highly practical and tangible solutions.

Turning to the programme and conduct of the study, he said 
that the conceptual approach had been worked out and 
certain topics for reflection put forward.

The second stage would be to organize a seminar for experts 
both within and outside the Movement, chosen on the basis 
of their sound knowledge and practical experience.

If funding was assured, invitations to participants in the 
seminar could be dispatched in June.

The seminar itself would take place in September. Allowing 
for translation, the final draft would be ready by 
December, after which the results of the seminar could be 
circulated to all National Societies, together with the 
resulting proposals and conclusions.

Before opening the discussions, the Chairman thanked the 
HDI on behalf of the Commission for agreeing to undertake 
the study.

Turning to Note A on the list of priorities (Annex 2 to 
summary record CCRP4/1 and Annex 3 to the Commission's 
draft report in Doc. CCRP7/1), he asked for reassurance as 
to the funding of the study and for further information on 
the proposed seminar.

Mr. Toman said there was both the will and the need to 
secure financing for the project.
Quite apart from an appeal to National Societies directly 
concerned by the issue, requests might for instance be 
submitted to organizations, institutes or governments that 
were also seeking long-term solutions.

In answer to the Chairman's question, Mr. Chopard said that 
the seminar programme annexed to Doc. CCRP6/1 was still 
only tentative since the participants had not yet been 
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designated, although the document did specify the points on 
which the discussions would hinge. Those points would be 
preceded by a general survey of the problems of minorities, 
their aspirations and the potential for violence and 
instability that they represented.

The second part would concentrate more particularly on the 
role National Societies could play with regard to the 
problems of minorities, with a view to making specific 
proposals.
Mr. McLean said that before addressing the financial 
aspects he would appreciate clarification on the proposed 
study, particularly with regard to preventive work (section
4.1 of HDI Document CCRP6/1) in the context of a comment on 
the medical and social activities of National Societies, 
and on the proposed seminar programme (point 2.1.4), which 
referred to the dynamics of violence and the disintegration 
of National Societies. As to funding, was the Commission 
really empowered and able to appeal for funds?

jEditor's note: With respect to the first question, the 
problem raised appears to reflect a translation difficulty 
in which the author's words were not faithfully rendered in 
the English version and thus gave rise to confusion and 
misunderstanding.]

Referring to the phenomenon of the disintegration of 
National Societies, Mr. Chopard explained that National 
Societies had to deal with extremely delicate situations 
which placed them in a very difficult situation when 
tensions were exacerbated within national borders. One of 
the aims of the seminar was to help National Societies to 
prepare for and cope with such situations. Using the 
description of the different stages of violence, a National 
Society could take better stock of its own possibilities of 
intervention.

Replying to a question from Mr. McLean concerning funding, 
the Chairman said he thought that any appeal should come 
from the HDI itself, not from the Commission as such.

Mr, Sandoz said that the question was an important one in 
that it alerted the Commission to the fact that having 
decided on an objective, it should be aware of the 
financial implications. Ambitious projects were all too 
often planned with total disregard for funding.

Before referring to more specific aspects of the study, 
Mrs. Harmon. Mr. Sztuchlik and Mr. Venediktov all spoke in 
favour of the study itself.

Mrs. Harmon agreed with Mr. Sandoz and said that tensions 
were increasingly becoming an internal matter. In her view, 
prevention also implied education at school, for there were 
not only ethnic minorities but also social and economic 
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ones. There had already been studies on the prevention of 
suffering and it was important to implement earlier 
resolutions; she referred to the conclusions of the seminar 
held in Leningrad in 1988.

Mr. Sztuchlik said that a pragmatic approach should be 
adopted once the problem had been identified. How far was 
it planned to take the reflection process and extend it to 
the most vulnerable groups?
In Mr. Venediktov7s view, the Movement should ask itself 
how it could transform challenges into potential and come 
up with conclusions that were relevant to the Movement. 
Other organizations and institutions were working on the 
problem; would their contributions be incorporated and how 
best could their ideas be exploited for presentation in 
specific terms to the Movement? Referring to the proposed 
seminar and recourse to experts from outside the Movement, 
he wondered whether such experts would be capable of coming 
to terms with the working methods peculiar to the Movement. 
He agreed with Mr. Sandoz that the financial aspect was 
important and sources of funding would have to be found.

Replying to both Mrs. Harmon and Mr. Sztuchlik, Mr. Chopard 
said that the aim of the study was to produce a number of 
specific proposals, whereafter precision was needed as to 
the categories of minority targeted; in this case ethnic 
minorities.

On the basis of the expected results, thought might also be 
given to other categories, but at a later stage.
In answer to Mr. Venediktov, he said that the documents 
produced and studies conducted by other organizations had 
been analysed and taken into consideration. As to the 
proposed seminar, it was planned to consult the National 
Societies, the Federation and the ICRC broadly on all 
points. That factor was not yet reflected in the project 
itself because only those points on which outside 
collaboration was envisaged had been spelled out; however, 
the Movement would be very widely represented.

Mr. de Rose thanked the HDI for undertaking the study; he 
was gratified that the latter concentrated on ethnic 
minorities and was based on the notion of respect for the 
Fundamental Principles. Without any commitment on the part 
of his own National Society, he felt that funds should be 
found for organizing the seminar. National Societies rather 
than governments should be approached with suggestions for 
action to defuse the explosive potential represented by 
minorities. However, the aim would be to enable National 
Societies to act within their own countries, not abroad. 
One had only to look at France, where the problem was being 
tackled at government level. Aliens were recognized as 
having the same rights and there was no discrimination on 
ethnic grounds. The French Red Cross had dealt with the 
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question of nomads and prepared a programme to help them. 
His own National Society would carefully consider the 
results of the study to determine whether the suggestions 
made contained anything which could usefully contribute to 
what was already being done by his government.

Referring to social minorities, Mr. Nobel supported Mr. 
Chopard's views on the difficulty of drawing a clear 
distinction so as to preserve the proper targeting of 
research. Ethnic problems often coincided with social and 
political problems. Turning to the list of priorities 
adopted by the Commission in October 1992, he noted that 
certain points were not reflected in the draft study. 
Personally, he would have preferred the analysis to be 
broader. In that connection he recalled that two members of 
the Commission had expressed willingness to help in the 
process.

Mr. Bernasconi thanked the HDI on behalf of the ICRC and 
said he wished to comment on two points, namely the 
theoretical approach and the proposed seminar.

On the first point, he felt that all the factors involved 
should be taken into account, as well as the link between 
the study and the Sub-Commission's report. The very title 
of the report suggested that it should be confined to 
ethnic or interethnic conflicts. The distinction drawn 
between ethnic and established minorities was appropriate 
and helped to alert National Societies which had not yet 
been directly confronted by the problem to prepare for such 
situations. He shared the view that any broadening of the 
scope of the study would probably rule out any workable 
solution, and fully supported the idea of going beyond 
theoretical reflection in order to secure tangible results. 
While he recognized that ethnic and social problems were 
often linked, he believed that social minorities as such 
should not be included since they were often at the root of 
discrimination against other groups.

As to the seminar, he felt that National Societies should 
form the core of the reflection process: they could play an 
active promotional role, however modest, because of the 
model they represented, the confidence they inspired and 
the educational influence they could have on other 
organizations. He was prepared to support the idea of 
enlisting experts from outside the Movement provided they 
genuinely had practical experience on the subject. He 
approved the funding initiative envisaged by the HDI with 
the support of the ICRC and the Federation, but pointed out 
that the project was a service that had been called for by 
the Movement so certain National Societies should bear some 
of the cost and contribute financially.

Lastly, the Commission's draft report might contain more 
specific wording to the effect that the Commission approved 
the content and findings of the draft study and recommended
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that it be pursued.

Agreeing with Mr. Bernasconi on the question of the 
seminar, Mr. Backstrand said that thought might also be 
given to including technological development in the 
analysis, since it meant that the means whereby violence 
could be committed were becoming ever more widespread and 
accessible to all sorts of groups, even small ones, that 
resorted to such acts. That point might usefully be raised 
in the seminar in order to encourage the Movement as a 
whole to join in an educational and preventive effort to 
alert people to the problem.

Mr. Sandoz said that some of the remarks made gave food for 
thought. National Societies should be open to all comers 
and set an example of impartiality and non-discrimination, 
although some minorities might fail to see themselves as 
part of a National Society and so perceive it as alien to 
them. When tensions arose, there might be a link between 
the dynamics of violence and the disintegration of the 
National Society if tensions within the country had an 
impact within the National Society itself. He supported the 
idea of enlisting experts with first-hand experience who 
were willing to share it so that practical solutions could 
be worked out.

Mr. Slim also thanked the HDI and said he agreed with Mr. 
Sandoz. Although different, the conceptual and practical 
aspects were interdependent. Thought should also be given 
to the notion of prospective research with a view to 
considering possible developments. In his opinion, there 
were three types of minority, namely:

1. indigenous peoples facing problems of assimilation;
2. immigrants, who since the 1970s had started posing 

cultural and political problems because of their 
claims, especially to citizenship;

3. refugees, who represented a phenomenon of increasing 
magnitude likely to create difficulties for the host 
countries.

Mr. Hamid considered that thought should also be given to 
experts in tribalism and nationalism, because African 
tribes could become next year's minorities and a source of 
conflict. Given the magnitude of minority problems, it was 
important that National Societies should contribute 
financially and support the project.

Mr. Venediktov pointed out that there were psychological 
aspects that should not be overlooked, such as the feeling 
of belonging first to a group, then to a nation and lastly 
to the international brotherhood of man. When problems or 
tensions arose, the feeling of belonging to a group 
outweighed that of universal brotherhood.
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Mr, Nobel took the view that the modern notion of the 
Nation State representing a single entity was at fault, 
since most Nation States were themselves comprised of 
several ethnic groups and different communities.

[Editor's note: The Commission's Secretariat notes that 
some statements not reflected herein had to do with 
translation problems. Since the issues were either dealt 
with directly or pointed out to the author, it was not 
considered necessary to include them in the summary 
record.]

Mr. Toman and Mr. Chopard thanked the members of the 
Commission for their helpful contributions and said that 
they would be taken into consideration when preparing the 
draft study.
Decisions

The Chairman summed up and concluded the discussion.

He noted the positive nature of the comments and 
interventions made by the members of the Commission. The 
discussion had been full and useful and he was grateful to 
all members, whose contributions demonstrated the 
Commission's interest in the delicate issue at hand.

The Commission therefore took note of the document 
submitted by the HDI, which was to be thanked for its 
endeavours. Indeed, the Commission would be grateful if the 
HDI would take into account the remarks made on the 
document and the seminar and keep the Commission informed 
of progress in the project through the Chairman and the 
Secretariat.

The Commission looked forward to having a new draft report 
for its next meeting.

The question of the budget depended on the Institute's 
Executive Committee, which would have to make proposals and 
determine how to gain the interest of National Societies 
other than those represented on the Commission.

In response to a point raised by Mr. Bernasconi, the 
Chairman said that the conclusion to be included in the 
Commission's draft report (Doc. CCRP 7/1) would contain a 
reference to the Commission's discussion.

Invited to address the more specific aspects of the 
procedure contemplated, Mrs. Camporini explained that a 
further report would be drafted for the Council of 
Delegates reflecting the discussions of the next meeting. 
The Commission would then have more information on the HDI 
project.
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It might be useful to set up a small group of National 
Societies which had minority problems of their own. The 
group could then discuss matters informally during the 
Movement's forthcoming meetings in Birmingham without 
incurring additional expenditure.

5 • Continuation of the exchange of views on the terms of 
reference and tasks of the Commission (Resolution 3 of the 
1991 Council of Delegates)

5.1 Report by the Chairman of the Sub-Commission and discussion 
of the work done by its members
Invited to speak on the work done by the Sub-Commission, 
Mr. Nobel said he would confine himself to giving a brief 
consolidated presentation of the different sections of the 
report and leave it to individual members of the Sub
Commission to explain the relevant topics.

As Chairman of the Sub-Commission he wished to acknowledge 
the work done and the contributions made by all members.

Before turning to the Sub-Commission's report (Doc. 
CCRP/5.1.1), he pointed out that the Sub-Commission had had 
only 11 months in which to get down to work since the 
meeting at Cordoba on 5 May 1992.

Besides the documents written by Sub-Commission members, 
seminars had been proposed for inclusion in the reflection 
process but, pursuant to decisions taken by the Sub
Commission itself, had had to be postponed because the 
funding needed to organize them was not pledged in time. He 
hoped that subsequent promises by certain Nordic countries 
would enable them to take place.

Meanwhile, a survey in the form of a questionnaire had been 
conducted among National Societies to provide a basis for 
the study and proposals made by the Swedish Red Cross.
Following the order of presentation, he said that the first 
topic for reflection submitted to the Commission comprised 
two components.

The first, on the concept of the right to humanitarian aid, 
had been dealt with by the French Red Cross and was 
submitted to the Commission for adoption in Document 
CCRP5.1.3/1.

The second had been handled by the Federation and concerned 
a code of conduct governing humanitarian aid in situations 
of natural or technological disaster. It did not call for 
a decision but was intended to provide the Commission with 
information on the subject so that it could decide whether 
to recommend that the work be taken further if the code 
seemed likely to be appropriate for the Movement as a 
whole.
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5.1.1 Concept of the right to humanitarian assistance
Invited by the Chairman to introduce the draft text by the 
French Red Cross on the right to humanitarian assistance, 
Mr. de Rose said he would confine himself to a general 
presentation because the subject had already been brought 
before the Commission several times and his document was in 
any case succinct and explicit. Violations of international 
humanitarian law (IHL) had now become extremely serious and 
commonplace throughout the world. Alerted by the media, 
public opinion was up in arms about such violations. The 
time had come to draw attention to IHL and the body of law 
to which the Geneva Conventions had given rise, an 
initiative for which the Movement, and in particular the 
ICRC, were entitled to take vis-a-vis the signatory States. 
While there was therefore no legal vacuum in that 
connection, the provisions of IHL needed to be recalled in 
order to stress that violations should be judged by the 
existing rules and in the light of the commitments made by 
States. The French Red Cross had not referred to what was 
commonly known as the right or duty of interference in any 
of its texts because the notion did not appear in any 
international document in force, not even in the United 
Nations Charter. The Conventions stipulated that bringing 
aid to victims did not constitute interference in a State's 
affairs. For its part the UN Charter established and 
stressed the need to respect the principle of State 
sovereignty. All those factors had guided the thinking of 
the French Red Cross, which had adopted the current 
terminology deeming it adequate both legally and 
politically to enable:

governments to honour their commitments, and

humanitarian organizations to intervene and come to 
the aid of victims.

Consequently, the Movement should not only promulgate the 
law but, by its activities, demonstrate that the law had to 
be enforced and respected.

The document submitted by the French Red Cross focused on 
three ideas:

the victims had a right to relief;

- States had a duty - for which they had prime 
responsibility - to assist the population which was de 
jure or de facto under their authority. Should they 
fail in that duty, they were under obligation to 
authorize the humanitarian organizations to provide 
such assistance and to give them access to the 
victims;

the international organizations had the right of 
access to victims and to assist them in so far as such 
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organizations observed the principles of humanitarian 
action, namely humanity, neutrality and impartiality.

Access to the victims was indeed the ultimate aim of those 
principles, which were unfortunately not always observed by 
States even though they had undertaken to respect them and 
ensure respect for them.

A new factor had emerged in that the United Nations now 
recognized the right to intervene on humanitarian grounds. 
Its rules of operation differed from those of the Movement 
in so far as its intervention was more political and held 
the possible threat of force. Yet action by the United 
Nations and the humanitarian organizations was to some 
extent complementary. If the Commission approved his 
document, it could conceivably be submitted as a resolution 
to the forthcoming Council of Delegates in Birmingham after 
allowing for any developments in the situation occurring in 
the interim.

Mrs. Harmon expressed approval for what she considered an 
excellent, forceful and concise document. However, she 
wondered whether, in the context of the proposal to be 
submitted to the Council of Delegates, it might be 
appropriate to specify that the definition of humanitarian 
organizations and their principles of action was that 
contained in the rules governing the Movement. That would 
avoid any competition with other organizations which did 
not operate in accordance with those principles.

National Societies needed to be strong and, to this end, 
had to be able to count on the Movement's support when 
their independence was threatened. She would like to see a 
more effective mechanism for control and action within the 
Movement.

Referring to the resolutions mentioned in the document 
submitted by the French Red Cross, Mr, Venediktov enquired 
whether there were any more recent resolutions on 
developments in the situation which could be quoted.

Mr. McLean said he would also have liked fuller information 
on the latest provisions adopted by the United Nations in 
this regard.

Replying, Mr. de Rose said that there were indeed more 
recent resolutions but they had not been cited at the 
present stage because they referred to resolutions 
mentioned in the document submitted by the French Red 
Cross.

Mr. Hamid said that the Movement had to preserve its 
impartiality. Its operations could conflict with those of 
the United Nations in that United Nations action might have 
political overtones.
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Mr. Slim said that the two resolutions quoted had been 
mentioned at his initiative. They were not restrictive but 
constituted the basis from which subsequent resolutions 
were derived. The International Court of Justice had 
confirmed that access to victims under the terms laid down 
in the Geneva Conventions did not constitute interference 
in a State's domestic affairs.
Mr. de Rose thanked Mr. Slim for drawing attention to the 
Court's ruling that humanitarian assistance could not be 
construed as unlawful interference in a State's internal 
affairs. Although it was clearly established in the 
Conventions, he was pleased that the point had been 
confirmed by the International Court in The Hague, as well 
as by the United Nations.

As to the question of complementarity, since the areas of 
responsibility differed, so did the obligations, principles 
and ethics of action. Despite those differences there could 
still be complementarity. Incidentally, since the English 
version was not absolutely identical to the French text, it 
might lead to confusion and weaken the document.

Decisions

The Chairman concluded the discussion, stating that:

the Commission had taken note with keen interest of 
the document on the concept of humanitarian assistance 
and congratulated its author, the French Red Cross;

the Commission adopted that document;

- the document would be annexed to the Commission's 
report

Code of conduct in situations of natural or technological 
disaster
Invited to introduce the draft code produced by the 
Federation, Mr. Backstrand explained that its origins lay 
in Resolution 17 of the Council of Delegates held in 
Budapest in 1991, whereby the Federation, in consultation 
with the main relief agencies, was asked to set up a group 
of experts to study the possibility of drafting a code of 
conduct governing humanitarian aid in situations of natural 
or technological disaster.

The fourth draft, which was distributed to members during 
the meeting, had been overtaken by events and superseded by 
later versions. In March, for instance, a draft had been 
circulated to National Societies for comment before the 
version to be submitted to the next Council of Delegates 
was drawn up. This had also been submitted to the Sub
Commission for information and comment. Members of the 
Commission were now invited in turn to offer their own
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comments and suggestions.

Mr. McLean congratulated the authors of the draft code, 
whether in draft No. 4 as distributed, or in No. 6 
mentioned in the Sub-Commission's report. It was essential 
to seize the opportunity of apprising the States party to 
the Conventions of the stage reached in the Movement's 
thinking on the subject; this highlighted the need to hold 
an International Conference of the Red Cross and the Red 
Crescent to remind States of their obligations. He was 
particularly grateful to the authors of the draft code in 
that it offered a means of exerting influence on other 
organizations and their behaviour. He trusted that as many 
organizations as possible could be brought into the 
process.

Mr. Backstrand said that the idea had been precisely to 
enlist as many organizations as possible. Resolution 17 
referred to the "main relief organizations", and contacts 
had been established accordingly. Efforts would continue in 
consultation with the ICRC to extend the code to situations 
of conflict. He trusted that the code would be endorsed by 
as many organizations as possible.

Mr. de Rose agreed with Mr. McLean that a further 
International Conference should be held, perhaps in 1995; 
the Movement should make that its objective. Referring more 
specifically to the code of conduct, he hoped that it would 
be adopted by a maximum number of organizations and 
governments, since the needs were constantly increasing.

Mr. Bernasconi said that, however positive, the code seemed 
to harbour a contradiction in that it drew a distinction 
between the commitment of non-governmental organizations 
(NGOs) , recommendations to countries affected by disaster 
and recommendations to donor countries. The instruments 
binding on States were not explicitly mentioned in the 
draft code. Two texts were needed, namely the code of 
conduct for NGOs and, on the basis of that instrument, one 
on which the community of States, if not the United Nations 
itself, could at least give an opinion, on the basis of 
recommendations.

Nor should it be forgotten that some criticisms had been 
expressed in public opinion, and even to States, about the 
makeshift and unprofessional manner in which NGOs sometimes 
conducted their activities. It was therefore important to 
be seen by States as organizations that operated according 
to a code of conduct and would therefore expect commitment 
on the part of States.

He also wondered whether account had been taken of the aid 
extended to victims in the form of cash or ransom payments.
In the absence of Mr. Backstrand, Mr. Nobel responded by 
saying that since the code must be conceived as a dynamic 
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and open-ended instrument, it could not cover each and 
every case or situation. While he could not address the 
specific question of ransoms, he did not think the code 
could cover it. The code of conduct introduced a notion of 
tacit agreement with and among NGOs.

The code itself could gradually bring about an adaptation 
of action to customary law and principles. There was a need 
to approach and alert governments and to issue 
recommendations, however hard it proved to commit States. 
He failed to see any ambiguity or contradiction in the 
document.

Mr. Stuzchlik agreed that the code was a process subject to 
development. Depending on changes and the broadening of its 
scope, the Movement could eventually be included. It was a 
matter of persuading governments to cooperate. Any quest 
for perfection at the present stage might lead nowhere.

Mr. Soleye asked why the Movement wanted to commit NGOs to 
a code of conduct. Independence might be forfeited if the 
Movement addressed governments on behalf of NGOs. There had 
been precedents in his own country of work by religious 
organizations being called into question.

Mr. El Gharbi expressed doubts as to whether the Movement 
was entitled to impose a code of conduct on NGOs that had 
not been brought into the consultation process. The same 
might be said of government involvement.

In response to queries raised by several speakers, Mr. 
Nobel said that the Sub-Commission had received information 
from the Federation to fuel its reflection on the right to 
humanitarian assistance. The need for a code of conduct had 
been expressed by various NGOs within the Steering 
Committee for Humanitarian Response, so the Movement, and 
particularly the Federation, were not imposing any rules. 
As to the Sub-Commission's report and proposals, the 
Commission was required not to take a decision but to 
approve further consideration of the issue if the code was 
also to serve as guidelines for the Movement.

Mr. Sandoz said that the questions raised had to be set 
against procedural aspects. The purpose of the code was to 
introduce a measure of discipline among charities which had 
not always operated in accordance with very strict 
principles, at the expense of their image and relations 
with governments. It should also be determined whether the 
code should be limited to natural disasters or extended to 
all situations, thus becoming applicable to the Movement as 
a whole. Another point to be clarified before the Council 
of Delegates was the stages in which the project should be 
pursued. If the Council of Delegates itself was such a 
stage and the code was to become binding on the Movement as 
a whole, how could governments be brought into the process? 
Depending on the answer to that, it might prove necessary 
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to extend the consultations and have the code adopted by an 
International Conference. He also saw a need to expand the 
circle of NGOs that might become involved.

Mr. Bernasconi said it would be extremely difficult to 
accept proposal 4 in the Sub-Commission's report and at the 
same time endorse a specific draft code; the document 
circulated at the meeting predated the one discussed by the 
Sub-Commission and a new version already appeared to be 
emerging.

However, the Commission could approve it in principle and 
recommend further reflection and study.

Decision

The Chairman agreed, concluding that the Commission was 
required not to approve the draft but to pronounce in 
favour of continuing the process of reflection on a code of 
conduct. The Commission's report would reflect that point.

5.1.2 Role of the Movement in promoting respect for refugee 
rights

The Chairman invited Mr. Sztuchlik to introduce Document 
CCRP 5.1.2/1, entitled "Refugees and displaced persons".
Mr. Sztuchlik explained the context and purpose of the 
document, saying that emphasis had to be placed first and 
foremost on the magnitude of the refugee problem facing the 
Movement.

All the Sub-Commission's discussions centred on respect for 
the Fundamental Principles. Non-discrimination figured 
large in the debate, not only with regard to refugee issues 
but also in the broader context of all aspects of the Sub
Commission's work. All action should be based on the 
observance of that principle and the equality of all human 
beings. It was difficult to give precise statistics, but 
population movements appeared to be on the increase.

The figures given in the document should be treated with 
caution since precise definitions were not always 
available.

The members of the Sub-Commission had been given 
information on the outcome of a seminar on Red Cross/Red 
Crescent cooperation on the repatriation of refugees, 
organized by the Federation in close collaboration with 
the ICRC. He referred members of the Commission to the text 
in question and invited them to comment on the list of 
recommendations therein.



17

Mrs, von Buchwald pointed out that the purpose of the 
seminar in question was to follow up Resolution 9 of the 
Council of Delegates (Budapest, 1991). Organized by the 
Federation through a steering committee which also included 
the ICRC, National Societies and the HDI, it had run from 
2 to 5 December 1992 and been attended by 33 National 
Societies, together with representatives of UNHCR. The 
Movement had not only to cope with fresh waves of refugees 
but also to solve problems related to long-term refugees. 
Emphasis had been placed on voluntary repatriation.

The seminar had concluded inter alia that National 
Societies felt the need for:

improved communication between countries of asylum and 
countries of origin;

better preparation in countries of origin to favour 
repatriation;

- greater regional cooperation on the issue.

Several of the recommendations emanating from the seminar 
were contained in the document before the Commission.

Another point of the Sub-Commission's report concerned a 
project by the Federation to prepare, in close cooperation 
with the ICRC, a practical guide to preparing and 
implementing action on behalf of refugees. The document had 
been circulated to National Societies for comment prior to 
submission to the Council of Delegates.
The Chairman invited comment.

Mrs, Harmon noted that any proposal for organizing seminars 
needed financial backing. National Societies should simply 
be approached in respect of the project, which should have 
no binding effect.

Mr. Venediktov said that Mr. Sztuchlik's remark about 
statistics was quite right. Nowadays it was impossible to 
obtain precise and reliable figures, and even countries 
with experience in the subject could not provide answers. 
It would be interesting to learn the findings of other 
organizations which had experience of the matter. 
Personally he saw the answer in prevention but, if that was 
ruled out, he would at least stress the need for swift 
action to prevent physical and psychological problems among 
the populations at risk.

Mr. Nobel agreed that exact figures were hard to come by. 
Statistics sometimes failed to take account of refugees who 
returned or were voluntarily repatriated once the situation 
permitted. Replying to Mrs. Harmon, he said that the list 
of recommendations was purely indicative and in no way 
binding on National Societies. It aimed simply to give 
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examples of action that could be taken, depending on the 
particular circumstances and abilities of each National 
Society.

Mr. Durr said he ^aw a link between the discussion on 
minorities and the refugee issue in that both were 
concerned with the struggle against racism and racial 
discrimination. That aspect should be stressed because it 
was valid for the entire work of the Commission and the 
Sub-Commission. Mr. Slim agreed. Mr. Durr went on to ask 
whether it would not be possible for the Commission to 
endorse, as in the case of the code of conduct and in 
accordance with one of the proposals in the Commission's 
report, the principle of continuing work on the guide 
mentioned by Mrs. von Buchwald.
Without wishing to enlarge on the subject at the present 
stage, he said that the guestion of refugees and the right 
to assistance were enshrined not only in the Commission's 
terms of reference but also in the more specific mandates 
laid down in other resolutions. The extremely broad scope 
of Resolution 3 overlapped with other mandates and in some 
cases duplicated them. Consideration should therefore be 
given to redefining and spelling out the Commission's terms 
of reference so that it could concentrate on a more 
specific subject. Clarification of the Commission's tasks 
would save time lost through the need to define priorities.

The Chairman agreed that thought should be given to the 
idea of reconsidering the Commission's terms of reference 
and suggested that the matter be put on the agenda of the 
Commission's next meeting.

Mr. Sztuchlik assured Mrs. Harmon that the document should 
be regarded as a working document, not one of a binding 
nature.

He agreed with Mr. Venediktov that health aspects were 
important, particularly psychological phenomena related to 
the situation of refugees.
Mr. Hamid said that refugee problems were of a different 
nature in his country and in Africa in general, since there
were no 
question 
required

problems of integration. On 
of displaced persons was 
special study.

the 
more

other hand 
sensitive

the 
and

Decision

The Chairman summed up as follows:

- The Commission acknowledged the document with
gratitude and congratulations. It would be annexed to 
the Commission's report and forwarded to the 
Federation and the ICRC for consideration.
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5.1.3 Role of the Movement in promoting respect for human 
rights

The Chairman gave the floor to Mr. Nobel to introduce the 
topic and the relevant documents.

Mr. Nobel began by stressing the difficulty of making the 
public understand the difference between international 
humanitarian law and human rights. The Movement should in 
his view have general competence for all human suffering. 
While he was happy to have been able to deal with such a 
subject, he was well aware of the difficulties involved. It 
was not a question of reinventing the wheel and repeating 
early decisions, since many documents were already 
available. The point now was to decide how the Movement 
could operate in connection with human rights, since it 
could not do everything and needed to establish priorities. 
The notion of vulnerable groups and advocacy on their 
behalf had occupied an important place in the Sub
Commission's discussions. In his view the document could 
constitute a moral, political and legal instrument for 
simplifying the work of the Movement.

Mrs. Hedlund-Thulin offered explanations concerning the 
outcome of the questionnaire. A total of 43 National 
Societies had replied to date and the quality of their 
replies was remarkable. The results were regarded as 
encouraging, not in absolute terms but in comparison with 
those of other questionnaires.

Most of the National Societies which had replied were in 
favour of a more developed role for National Societies in 
the human rights field and in promoting respect for those 
rights. Some had given examples and made proposals on what 
might be done. Others had expressed a number of concerns 
about giving the Movement a greater role to play, and those 
concerns were reflected in the reference document (Annex 1 
to Document CCRP 5.1.3/1). The summary contained in Annex 
2 to the same document gave a general idea of the nature of 
the replies and their number. More time would have been 
needed to draft a complete report on the replies, with 
conclusions and the full list of examples given by National 
Societies. A more thorough analysis could be prepared for 
the Commission's next meeting if the Commission so desired.

Because it had helped to analyse the replies and prepare 
the table in Annex 2, the Secretariat was invited to throw 
light on the document. Its representative referred members 
of the Commission to the explanations given in the 
introductory note to the table. She shared the positive 
conclusions expressed earlier concerning the interest shown 
by National Societies, many of whose contributions were of 
high quality. However, translation problems and therefore 
problems concerning the very perception of the 
questionnaire, as well as some confusion between 
international humanitarian law and human rights, had 
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pointed up the difficulty of securing very precise 
conclusions. For its part, the Secretariat had some 
reservations about interpreting the general results. While 
the number of replies suggested that National Societies had 
welcomed the questionnaire, it would nonetheless be 
dangerous to claim that a majority had pronounced on so 
specific a question as the promotion of respect for human 
rights.

Like Mrs. Hedlund-Thulin, Mr. Nobel said that the 
Commission should take a decision on the follow-up to the 
questionnaire. For instance, a more elaborate in-depth 
analysis of the outcome of the questionnaire could be 
drafted. Incidentally, he noted that the mechanism for 
replying in some National Societies had not always been 
specified, nor had the names of the author(s) of the 
replies. The results should therefore be treated with 
caution. Offering further explanations concerning the 
document drafted by the Swedish Red Cross (CCRP 5.1.3/1, 
Annex 1) , he said that Section 4 was devoted to the 
presentation and examination of the concerns expressed by 
National Societies regarding a more developed role for the 
Movement in the human rights field. These concerns had been 
grouped according to their nature.

Concerns about the Movement's mandate: its identity 
and specific nature

He considered that the principle of humanity and the 
Movement's definition of peace made it difficult for the 
Movement to justify an attitude which claimed not to deal 
with human rights. He did not think it was impossible to 
convince the components of the Movement that there was a 
role to play in human rights.

Concerns about the specific role of the Movement in 
the promotion of international humanitarian law

In Mr. Nobel's view, it was still by virtue of the 
principle of humanity that the Movement acted to relieve 
suffering in times of war as in times of peace.

The principle of neutrality should be linked to and 
understood in terms of the principle of humanity. The 
Movement should react to violations and even denounce them, 
and the fact of being used politically should not prevent 
it from doing so. Citing a typical case, he said that the 
Movement should make its voice heard by approaching the 
authors of violations and telling them that it could not 
accept arbitrary arrest, summary executions, torture or 
forced disappearances. Unless the Movement moved in that 
direction, it would be heading for stagnation and would 
soon be regarded as belonging to the past.

Concerns about the relationship between human rights 
and international humanitarian law



21

The difficulty of reconciling the two types of promotion 
should not be exaggerated. Some difficulties were purely of 
a linguistic nature.

In conclusion, Mr. Nobel said something should be done to 
help National Societies towards a clearer perception of 
human rights so that they could better identify vulnerable 
groups and explain why they should be helped.

Mr. Hamid enquired how many of the National Societies which 
were members of the Commission had replied to the 
questionnaire, thus contributing to something they had 
themselves initiated. Turning to the notion of a National 
Society's independence vis-à-vis its government, he said 
that unless governments failed to allow such independence, 
the National Society could play only an extremely limited 
role. As to violations of human rights, he believed that 
the Movement was in a privileged position which would give 
it an even greater hearing than other organizations like 
Amnesty International. The Movement should not be neutral 
on human rights issues but should make its voice heard.

Replying to the specific question raised by Mr. Hamid, the 
representative of the Secretariat said that 11 of the 16 
National Societies members of the Commission had so far 
replied to the questionnaire.

After thanking Mr. Nobel for the additional explanations he 
had given, Mr. de Rose said he had a number of general 
remarks to make. With regard to Mr. Nobel's comments on the 
difference between international humanitarian law and human 
rights, he said that the Movement had already done much to 
push back barbarity and advance a number of humanitarian 
concepts. Humanitarian law, which incidentally preceded 
human rights in the legal order, was sufficiently precise. 
If it was effectively applied and respected, tragedies of 
the sort the world was witnessing could be avoided. He 
recalled that human rights had been laid down under United 
Nations auspices. They covered a far greater field since 
they dealt with both political and economic rights, an area 
in which the Movement had no special competence. There were 
indications and proposals in the Sub-Commissions report 
which he saw as advice to National Societies on how to 
stress the benefits of respect for human rights. The notion 
of most vulnerable groups enabled attention to be drawn to 
categories for whom the National Societies could do more. 
The French Red Cross believed the best way to act was to 
rely on the Principles of the Movement, which constituted 
its framework and its lever. The Sub-Commission's documents 
would have to be studied carefully but also with due 
modesty. The proposals in question were intended to enable 
National Societies to take action within their own 
countries and beyond their borders. In conclusion, it was 
with that philosophy that the French Red Cross would study 
and use the document, for which it was grateful to the Sub
Commission.
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Mr. McLean said he was perplexed and called for 
clarification on the results of the questionnaire. Was it 
really geographically representative? It was regrettable 
that the concerns and reservations expressed by some 
National Societies had not been taken into closer 
consideration in the Sub-Commission's report and documents. 
However, it would be illusory to think that those 
reservations would evaporate at the Council of Delegates. 
While his own National Society was among those which had 
expressed some caution, he would have liked to be entirely 
convinced that there were no grounds for such doubts. 
Replying to a question by Mr. Nobel, he said that the reply 
mechanism within his own National Society had been in the 
framework of a committee and a sub-committee and was the 
outcome of broad consultation.

Turning to the document itself, he said it was important to 
stress that the field of action in question was potentially 
sensitive and difficult for the Movement. He then proposed 
a number of amendments.

rEditor's note: Mr. McLean's proposals were transcribed in 
the document as amendments to it and are therefore not 
reflected in the summary record.]

Mr. Bernasconi expressed gratitude to the authors of the 
document. Referring exclusively to the document submitted 
for decision, he said it was gratifying that two aspects 
had been raised, namely assistance and advocacy, since the 
primary form of advocacy was properly represented by action 
and the fact of providing assistance. He also appreciated 
the notion of most vulnerable groups, on behalf of which 
the Movement might have an advocate's role to play. It was 
a matter of both lack of rights and lack of respect for the 
rights of such groups.

While he shared the idea of organizing regional seminars, 
he thought that they should serve first and foremost to 
permit exchanges of views on experience gained.

[Editor's note: Mr. Bernasconi then proposed amendments 
which were included directly in the text of the proposals.]

Mrs. Harmon said that she detected a new trend in the role 
of the Movement. Personally, she failed to see how a 
National Society could amend a law or a constitution, and 
called for a number of clarifications. In her view, it was 
not for a National Society to criticize or give advice to 
another National Society; she could no more conceive of 
action beyond the borders of a National Society's own 
country than she could see a role for the Movement in the 
field of economic rights. She thought that education from 
childhood in respect for the Fundamental Principles and IHL 
offered a means of prevention. She then asked a number of 
questions and commented on the reference document, which 
was not submitted for decision.
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With regard to the document entitled "Proposals for 
consideration" that had been submitted to the Commission 
for approval, she agreed with Mr. McLean and Mr. Bernasconi 
that various aspects should be specified. In her view, only 
those fields in which human rights linked up with IHL could 
apply to the Movement.

Mr. Rueda said he shared Mr. Bernasconi's view. Both he and 
Mr. Venediktov suggested an amendment to the text.

Decision:

The Chairman requested the Secretariat to note the 
different proposals and requests for amendments.

As representative of a National Society in the Asia region, 
Mr. Choe pointed out that a regional conference on human 
rights had been held in Bangkok at the beginning of the 
month. At that conference, which had been attended by 
representatives from 49 countries of the region, some 
delegates had expressed a number of concerns about the 
emphasis being placed on various means of ensuring respect 
for human rights. Indeed, the discussions had revealed 
divergent and contradictory points of view between Western 
and Asian countries on the very approach to human rights, 
and he wished to draw the Commission's attention to that 
difference of perception.

Mr. Nobel considered that human rights should be debunked. 
The proposals submitted were no more than a list of 
possibilities and indications as to what existed or could 
be done. He felt that some National Societies might have 
the impression that they were powerless and that the list 
in question could offer them some examples. That did not 
prevent them from consulting the ICRC, the Federation or 
other National Societies in their own region.

In reply to a comment by Mr. de Rose, he said it was not a 
matter of reformulating the Fundamental Principles; the 
point was that they should be considered dynamically in the 
light of the present situation and regarded as means of 
action.

He told Mr. McLean that the proposals were in no case 
intended to make the work of National Societies more 
difficult; their aim was to simplify it. It was a matter 
not of a new role for the Movement but of a way of looking 
at that role.

Replying to Mr. Nobel's question and suggestion concerning 
the Commission being given a more detailed analysis of the 
consolidated reply, Mr. McLean asked whether a further 
reminder would be sent to those National Societies that had 
not yet replied. That would elicit an even greater and more
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representative number of replies.

Mr. Slim said he considered the results satisfactory but 
insufficient in that they merely revealed trends. It would 
be useful to encourage further replies. He agreed with Mr. 
McLean's idea of securing broader participation and genuine 
representativity of the different regions.

Decisions

1. Questionnaire:

The Chairman therefore asked the Secretariat to 
dispatch a further circular letter and add a note to 
the analysis and consolidated replies.

Mr. Nobel said that since the questionnaire had been 
prepared by the Sub-Commission, it was for the latter 
to ensure its follow-up. He therefore absolved the 
Secretariat of the task, which he proposed to have 
carried out by the Swedish Red Cross.

The Chairman thanked the Swedish Red Cross and 
congratulated it for offering to take on the 
additional work.

2. Proposals for consideration on the role of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement in 
promoting respect for human rights:

The Commission took note of the document and of the 
comments made at the meeting.

The new version would be circulated as an annex to the 
Commission's draft report.

The report would be dispatched in July. If no 
consensus could be reached by correspondence, the 
document would have to be taken up by the Commission 
in October and included in the additional report 
submitted to the Council of Delegates.

3. Report of the Sub-Commission:

The Commission thanked the Sub-Commission for its 
report, of which it took note.

The report was to be annexed to the Commission's 
report.
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6. Exchange of views on the Commission's report to the 1993 
Council of Delegates
Document CCRP 7/1

The Chairman suggested that the four documents drafted by 
the Sub-Commission should be annexed to the general report. 
They would be mentioned in the general report in the 
context of the discussions, but would not be summarized 
since they were to be incorporated in the form in which 
they had been adopted.

He further suggested that the same procedure be applied to 
the draft study prepared by the IHD on the role of National 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies in the prevention of 
problems involving minorities.

Mr. Bernasconi expressed full agreement with that proposal. 
He then proposed a number of amendments relating to 
different points in the report and called for certain terms 
to be harmonized on the basis of the terminology adopted at 
the meeting.

Quite apart from that, he would have liked the list of 
priorities to reflect the fact that the Commission had 
opted to place National Societies at the centre of its 
concerns and activities.

rEditor's note: those proposals were incorporated in the 
draft report.]

Decisions

7 .

The Chairman noted a consensus on that point and concluded 
as follows:

The documents submitted by the Sub-Commission to the 
Commission for decision and approval would be annexed 
to the report after the amendments requested at the 
meeting had been taken into account.

The reference documents which had either attracted 
very many comments or had not been properly discussed 
by the Commission were to be made available for 
consultation and information to the members of the 
Council of Delegates. Only the Sub-Commission would be 
able to decide to take them up again or amend them if 
it deemed necessary.

Implementation of Council of Delegates Resolution 4 on the 
principle of rotation of members and consideration of the 
procedure to be adopted for formulating recommendations to 
the Council of Delegates
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The Chairman introduced the topic by recalling the 
different mandates already carried out by the National 
Societies which were members of the Commission.

Pursuant to Resolution 4, National Societies should express 
their opinion on their approach and on the principle of 
rotation.

Of the 16 National Societies represented on the Peace 
Commission with various mandates, five of those present had 
taken note or offered to stand down in favour of new 
National Societies which manifested the desire to join (at 
least one per region).

They were:

The Australian Red Cross
The Brazilian Red Cross
The Colombian Red Cross
The Ethiopian Red Cross
The French Red Cross

The Egyptian Red Crescent, excused, had been unable to 
pronounce directly on the issue.

Various questions were then raised concerning the 
functioning of the Commission. The ensuing discussion 
included a reminder that the Commission on the Red Cross, 
the Red Crescent and Peace was not a statutory body of the 
Federation but a subsidiary organ of the Council of 
Delegates which operated under the same rules.

As to the more specific aspect of finance, it was stressed 
that travel and accommodation costs were a matter for the 
member National Societies. Organization costs were borne 
jointly by the ICRC and the Federation.

Mrs. Harmon, Mr. Hamid and Mr. Nobel spoke of the financial 
difficulties encountered by many National Societies. They 
considered that the Council of Delegates should be made 
aware of the question of financing for its subsidiary 
organs.

The Chairman concluded by noting with regret the fact that 
the National Societies mentioned were prepared to renounce 
their participation and give up their places to four other 
interested National Societies in accordance with the 
principle of equitable geographical distribution.

A circular letter would be sent to all National Societies 
to enquire which of them would be interested in becoming 
members of the Commission.
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8. Other business
8.1 Studies by the Henry Dunant Institute

Mr. Toman recalled that a study on "child soldiers" was 
being conducted by the HDI and would soon be available in 
book and summary form, the summary being intended for 
extensive distribution. In that connection he thanked all 
those National Societies which had directly contributed to 
the study, whether intellectually or financially. The 
purpose of the study was to take action on Resolution 14 of 
the Council of Delegates held in Budapest. He hoped that 
the study could be submitted to the next meeting of the 
Commission and to the Council of Delegates in Birmingham.

A bibliography also existed on the peaceful settlement of 
disputes, also produced by the IHD, as well as another 
study on the problem of conflicts within the family and 
childhood.

8.2 The arms trade
Referring to the Commission's previous meeting on 14 and 15 
October 1992, at which he had referred to the study being 
prepared by the Swedish Red Cross, Mr. Nobel said he now 
had further information.

Since that meeting a seminar bringing together several 
experts had been held in Sweden at the initiative of the 
Swedish Red Cross.

The discussions had centred on two issues:

The relationship between the international arms trade 
and peaceful international trade.
Were those two systems symbiotic or was the arms trade 
merely a parallel phenomenon and, if so, should it be 
excluded from international trade? Then again, was 
there an awareness of the danger represented by the 
arms trade?

The question then arose as to the moral or economic 
considerations that could influence markets and 
industries, knowing that the arms trade could have an 
impact on the emergence of conflicts.

The seminar had pointed up the following in particular:

1. Costs were subject to fluctuation.
2. The arms trade had adverse effects on peaceful 

international trade and peaceable economic life.

For its part, the Movement was familiar with the cost 
in terms of human life and suffering.
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A document would be drafted on the subject in May.

Mr. Nobel pointed out that the ICRC was organizing a 
seminar on mines, which would take place in Montreux from 
21 to 24 April 1992.

In that connection he stressed the quality of the brochure 
published by the ICRC on the subject.
On the strength of it the Swedish Red Cross had written a 
letter to its Government calling for a halt to the sale of 
antipersonnel mines and encouraging the Swedish Government 
to take international action.

Referring to the seminar organized by the ICRC, Mr. Durr 
said that it was currently being prepared and would bring 
together representatives of National Societies, governments 
and private organizations to discuss the effect of mines, 
rules governing their use, and the long-term implications.

9 • Date and venue of the next meeting
The next meeting would be held in Birmingham within the 
framework of the meetings of the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement.

Originally scheduled at the meeting to open on 21 October, 
it had to be postponed to 22 October 1993 for reasons of 
conference room availability.


